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DRAUGHT MINUTES
These are the Draught Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on  Monday, 26 April 2010.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draught document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of  the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s  actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, April 26, 2010 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde





Everett Merrill

Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Patrick DeBlasio, CFO

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Singleterry.

Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces at home and abroad.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 28, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 29, 2009, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of January 5, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:   
Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, congratulated Mr. Singleterry on the publication of his genocide article by the University of Toronto press.   He then questioned the status of communications with the state historic preservation office regarding the Rockview Avenue project.
The Mayor replied that there had been repeated efforts to reach out to the office via e-mail addressed to Mr. Werkmeister.    Mr. Stabile reminded that some state offices are now in transition, and the Mayor continued that further communications efforts with the state would be continued.

Hank Stoner, 343 West End Avenue, North Plainfield, congratulated Mr. Singleterry on the quality of his picture on the front page of the Courier-News, then asked who was handling parking meter maintenance in the Borough, as he had recently deposited 35 cents and received no time.  

Mr. Stabile advised that the meters were now under the supervision of the Police Department, and the Mayor suggested that anyone encountering a defective meter take its number down and report it.

Tracy Peters, 495 Ayres Avenue, North Plainfield, offered her congratulations to Mr. Singleterry for the outstanding recognition.  
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Master Plan Update – F.R.  Mr. Righetti introduced Planning Board Chair Tom Fagan, who reported that the re-examination of the Master Plan had been completed.   The updating process will run between six and seven months, then come before administration later this year.   Areas were identified for closer examination, and it is contingent on population growth and housing as well as housing plan elements and the county and state plans.

Replying to Mr. Hitchcock, Mr. Fagan discussed the historic preservation element.  Mr. Hitchcock had advised that an earlier attempt at a grant had failed because historic preservation was not adequately addressed in the original master plan.  Mr. Fagan said that they would look into existing ordinances and talk to those involved.  Mr. Hitchcock explained that there was simply not enough on the books to support the grant for the Borough.  Mr. Fagan assured that historic preservation would be an element in the new document, while Mr. Hitchcock emphasized that it was a matter of historic buildings, homes and churches.

Mr. Stabile asked about putting it in catalogue form, and Mr. Hitchcock agreed, saying that he would adapt another municipality’s plan with a clear commitment to historic preservation.  Mr. Fagan asked that it retain a local character, and Mr. Hitchcock agreed, adding that Historic Preservation would meet on May 11th and he would be welcome to attend that or the June meeting.  Mr. Fagan continued that once they were on their way with the master plan, they would seek further input from the various boards and committees.  

Mr. Fagan commented that he had also been in touch with Mr. La Ronde who strongly recommended that the master plan be put into electronic form on compact disc, a moneysaver that would also save time and space.  Mr. Tighe had also indicated his preference for an electronic form.  Mrs. Forbes inquired about zoning adjustments, more specifically, professional offices on Watchung Avenue.  Mr. Fagan assured that he was open to all ideas, and hoped that people would attend their meetings.

Mr. Merrill asked if there were anything new regarding Route 22 properties, and Mr. Fagan agreed on its importance, with zoning, traffic and traffic light timing all having high priority.

Mr. Singleterry asked about professional offices in areas adjacent to Somerset Street, and if there were any way to restrict residential development to single-family homes.  Mr. Fagan agreed they were of a high priority; then, Mr. Singleterry asked about an environmental aspect to the master plan.  

Mr. Fagan assured that they are totally behind the recently formed Green Team.  Wind turbines and federal money for possible clean energy solutions are innovations and technical changes slated for the master plan.  Ultimately, the master plan will deal with the greening of North Plainfield.  Mr. Righetti will serve as a conduit for all such suggestions and communications.

2.
Rockview Avenue Road Improvements – Extra Work Request –  D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the “pay to play” topic has been an on-going concern for months, and that there were hopes of getting these contracts approved.  Additional work is required to go through the extra state-mandated process.  It went down to Werkmeister’s office in Trenton on March 19th to then be forwarded to the state historic preservation office.  The Birdsall resolution for an additional $1,375.00 will appear on tonight’s consent agenda.
3.
Oneida Avenue Improvements – Change Order Nos. 1&2 – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod referenced underground “surprises,” such as inlets that had been subsequently built and did not appear on maps or plans.  They had to be brought up to code to stand up to traffic.  For example, he referenced Change Order No. 1, which concerned replacement of 15-inch concrete pipe with dual smaller diameter steel pipe.  Mr. Hitchcock asked for greater detail on the process, and the administrator said that it was the standard 2010 municipal engineering proposal for Birdsall.  Their hourly fees have not changed from 2009.
4.
2010 Municipal Engineering Services – D.E.H.   Mr. Hitchcock asked about fees charged for Assistant Engineer Vega’s certified lists, and Mr. Phoenix explained that they remain at a state standard $10.00, although higher fees are charged for longer lists, also per statute.

5.
2010 Stormwater Services – D.E.H.  Birdsall Engineering has prepared the paperwork depicting what will be needed to comply with state requirements.  Mr. Hollod explained that the proposal calls for $5,200.00 total.  Mr. Hitchcock asked if it would all be charged to the budget.  Mr. Hollod replied that it was already in; some fees will be charged to the Capital Ordinance.
6.
2010 NJDOT Roadway Improvements – Malcolm Avenue and Manning Avenue – D.E.H.  Per Mr. Hollod, $275,000.00 came in support of the project from the State Dept. of Transportation.  The overall charges are expected to amount to $500,000.00 total, with the balance covered by a bond ordinance.  Their services would be 16% of the total project costs.
7.
2010 General Services Budget – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that Hatch Mott MacDonald is the consulting engineer for the sewers.   Their proposal is now before the Governing Body.   They provide the Borough with a C-3 licensed engineer with a higher C-4 rating. There is also a fee to assist with the Community Development Block Grant applications for the projects.  While the Meadowbrook and Mali sanitary sewer has just been completed, the Wells Road project will be next.  The firm would do on-going sanitary sewer inspection.  The wastewater management plan inspection has already been done in consultation with Somerset County.   Hatch Mott MacDonald’s 2009 rates remain in force.  Replying to Mr. La Ronde, Mr. Hollod explained that their contracts are good for a year.  As they are professional services contractors, they do not go out to bid.
8.
Cleaning and Internal Inspection of Various Sanitary Sewers –  D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that sanitary sewers are typically inspected and videotaped before a road project.   Hatch Mott will work on a main contract for multiple roads and will save money, as opposed to multiple contracts for multiple roads.  Mr. Hitchcock asked if the Plainfield Area Regional Sewerage Authority (PARSA) provides such services.


Mr. Hollod explained that PARSA generally does inspections on an emergency basis; however, since they serve multiple towns, this would be considered routine, and they would not be able to inspect.  Other individual towns, he added, also contract with private engineering firms for similar projects.   He averred that he could not confirm PARSA’s televising capabilities.  

Mr. Hitchcock questioned time constraints, which Mr. Hollod confirmed, saying that this proposal had been on the table since February.    Tonight’s resolution would hire Hatch-Mott, while a separate resolution would put the project in motion.  Mr. Stabile questioned the impact of putting it on hold for two weeks, and the administrator said that he would treat the Hatch Mott work separately.  PARSA’s work would be reviewed separately, but this authorization would still be needed.

Mr. Merrill questioned traffic control, and Mr. Hollod confirmed that they would hire a police officer, since the road would sometimes have to be closed and the traffic diverted.

9.
Plan Endorsement Services  - F.S.S.  Mr. Hollod explained that the Plan Endorsement had to do with the Borough continuing to be considered a regional center.  The designation has special meaning at the state planning office level.  Grant monies would be used to fund the continued designation.  Responding to Mr. Singleterry, the administrator explained that the designation would help the Borough to enjoy preferential treatment for regional development.  Although past performance could not be determined, the designation has good potential and can be considered an asset.  Characteristics of a regional center include a compact population with lots of established infrastructure along with downtown or commercial development in place.  
10.
Deputy Registrar Appointment – F.S.S.  The Council President announced that Deputy Borough Clerk Stephanie Sherwood has now successfully completed her studies and earned certification for Deputy Registrar of vital statistics.  He explained that the functions are provided by Cyndi Danois and Dawn Gaebel.  Having a certified deputy in place is a definite asset, and he offered kudos to Ms. Sherwood for her continued support to the Clerk’s Office.

OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Rescue Squad Report – F.S.S.   Squad Captain Phillips and Lieutenant Mohammad were present.  The Captain apologized for a “hiccough” in their printer, which had prevented the full printing of their reports.   A new machine is on the way with a new fundraiser planned for the month of May.   He added that he is temporarily on leave from the Squad due to family commitments and is doing his best under the circumstances.  In the meantime, the Squad has maintained a busy schedule, including a call-out to a fire during the winter season’s last heavy snowfall and the rescue of motorists trapped during a more recent flooding incident in town.

The Rescue Squad has been awarded a $12,000.00 FEMA Grant, which will fund a new ambulance.   The grant will cover 90% of the costs.  He asked that the Borough pick up the 10% balance by way of its monthly stipends being combined in one lump sum payment.  He added that the Squad is prepared to fundraise and sell the old ambulance.  He reported that new ambulance chassis, especially for diesel vehicles, were growing more and more scarce.   Mr. Mohammad has been writing the Squad’s grant applications, and this represents a major achievement.  Donations have been tough to come by, and this vehicle is only the second new ambulance acquired by the Squad in its history.  


Mrs. Forbes asked about monies remaining in the 2009-2010 budget for the Squad.   Mr. Hollod replied that he would have to check with the C.F.O., but took the opportunity to congratulate them on their initiative regarding the new ambulance.   Mr. Hitchcock also offered his congratulations, asking when they anticipated selling the old vehicle.  Mr. Mohammad explained that it is 15 years old, while Mr. Phillips detailed that they are receiving a fully functional totally new vehicle in which the Squad will install a new radio system.  He added that trying to keep the old vehicle roadworthy had been costing $7,000.00/p.a.


Mr. Hitchcock asked when they would need the money for the new vehicle.  Mr. Phillips answered that they were waiting for further details, and that it would probably be before July of this year.   He asked if there were a line for them in the Mayor’s budget, and Mr. Stabile answered in the affirmative.  Both Messrs. Phillips and Mohammad explained that the supplier would not expect a full up-front payment for the new ambulance.  It would be a 25% down payment.   


Mr. Merrill asked about their planned fund drive and goal.  Captain Phillips said that they were shooting for around $40,000.00, reliant on support of the townspeople.   The goal is to cover the operating budget, and it was reached this year; but, circumstances have changed.  Mr. Stabile commented that the new ambulance would decidedly reduce fear of vehicle breakdown, then asked how they were handling overall coverage.  Mr. Phillips said that he and Dee Wright had been in close contact with Chief Eaton, and they would try to share services.  The Squad is called first.  The radio system now in place allows the Squad to communicate with the Fire Department through Somerset County.  On consensus, the Governing Body showed its support of continuing to assist the Rescue Squad, and Mr. Bernstein suggested that administration look into it with greater detail.
2.
Local Stormwater Regulations/Yard & Lawn Debris – F.R.  Mr. Bernstein confirmed that the county and state have been encouraging the “mow and blow” method of dealing with grass clippings.  Mr. Hollod reported that the state expects leaves to be collected within a certain time frame.  Mr. Stabile noted that private lawn care companies had been blowing lawn debris into the street.  Mr. Bernstein explained that it appeared to be a violation of stormwater regulations, and that all of the usual enforcement parties could be brought to bear with the court ultimately reviewing the violation.  There is a separate ordinance dealing with snow clearance.
3.
Satellite Dish Ordinance – F.S.S.  Mr. Bernstein advised that the ordinance had been amended to permit reception of stock quotes.  Mr. Hollod observed that current code permits one dish per lot, while Mr. Bernstein commented that the zoning board of adjustment was also looking into the topic.  Mr. Stabile said that if the dishes were limited to one per lot, he would like enforcement on homes with more than one dish.  Mr. Merrill asked about provisions for waivers on the limitation, while Mr. La Ronde commented that in the case of a multi-unit dwelling, one dish per unit might be conceivable.  Mr. Stabile rejoined that such a situation would call for a waiver.
4.
Off Road Vehicle Use On Public Property – L.L.R.  Mr. La Ronde reported on a vehicle offloading all terrain vehicles (ATVs) for purposes of operating them behind West End School.  Mr. Bernstein replied that Title 39 governing motor vehicle usage should suffice for appropriate enforcement.  The procedure would be to contact the police department when such activities were observed.  Mr. La Ronde advised that in this particular instance, the police arrived on scene and asked them to leave.  Mr. Bernstein suggested a conversation with the Chief of Police, while Mr. Stabile suggested that the police dispatcher also be alerted.  Mr. La Ronde pointed out that the same regulations applied to ATVs should be appropriate to snowmobiles as well.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES & COMMISSIONS:
Mrs. Forbes assured that it was good to hear that the school budget had passed.  She took the opportunity to offer congratulations to the victorious school board candidates.
Mr. Hitchcock reported on meetings of the Historic Preservation Commission and their concerns about the master plan.  The Shade Tree Advisory Board has been helping to control the Japanese Knotweed problem on Parkview.
Mr. Singleterry reminded that the Green Team would hold their first meeting during the first week in May; finally, he thanked all present for their kind words regarding his recently published paper.
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Righetti and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.



















Borough Clerk

Council President
04/26/10


